Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 19 November 2012 at the Council Chamber, 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy commencing at 7.30 pm.

Present: Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, A Jackson, K Lynch, S Lunn, M Pettitt, 
M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, S Sutton (Town Mayor), 
S Walsh and G White. 
Absent: Cllrs A Maycock and C Osborne.

Central Bedfordshire Cllr N Sheppard was in attendance nine members of the public were present.  PCSO Ann Jeeves was in attendance for part of the meeting.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies (83/2012-2013)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Maycock and Osborne.


	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations (84/2012-2013)
Members were offered the opportunity to draw attention to any of their interests as declared on their register of interests form which might affect their participation in items of business on the agenda.
i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

None were mentioned.

ii) Personal Interests

None were mentioned.

iii) Requests for dispensations 
The Clerk has received requests in writing for a S33 dispensation for all members of Sandy Town Council in respect of their beneficial interests as householders and Council Tax payers in respect of discussion and voting on all items connected to the setting of the precept for 2013/14.

It was resolved: to grant a S33 dispensation for all members of council to allow them to participate in discussion and voting on the setting of the precept.
iv) Local arrangements for the granting of dispensations 
A briefing note from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting giving details of proposed arrangements for the granting of S33 dispensations.
It was resolved: that the Town Clerk would be authorised to grant dispensations to members in respect of DPIs which would otherwise prevented them from participating in precept setting and all other dispensations would be granted by Town Council.

It was agreed that requests for dispensations could be submitted by email and the Clerk would send an electronic copy of the dispensation request form to all members.


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (85/2012-2013)
The minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 22 October 2012 had been circulated before the meeting.  The master copy had been amended to show that Cllr Scott was absent.
It was resolved: to approve the minutes as a correct record of proceedings. 


	4


	Public Participation (86/2012-2013)
A resident had submitted an email to the Town Clerk earlier in the day on the subject of restrictions to the lease between Sandy Town Council and Bedford Football Club which had been circulated to members though some had not yet had the opportunity to read the document.  The resident then asked the Council to consider the quality of its communications with her, pointing out that she had not had satisfactory answers to her emails and when attending meetings had been made to feel more like outsiders than residents.  The Council’s community engagement strategy expressed willingness to engage with residents and this was what she would like to be eligible for herself.   However, she had found herself unable to achieve proper interaction with councillors in the present case.  Meetings did not provide the opportunity of meaningful dialogue with councillors which was what was wanted.  Allegations were then made about breaches of the Council’s code of conduct by members of council.

The Mayor reminded residents that the Clerk had met with them on behalf of the Council and the Council had also tried to broker meetings between the residents and Sandy Football Club and still urged the Club to meet with the residents.  The Mayor stressed that the Council had made itself available to residents as far as was practicable.

A second resident asked the Council how it felt about the experience she had had in communicating with the Council and the behaviour of some of its councillors.  She felt that the Council did not demonstrate respect to residents who tried to talk to them, it was daunting to speak at a Council meeting, minimal time was allowed and there was no opportunity for dialogue as the communication was one way only.   The resident stressed the importance of openness, integrity and selflessness in a councillor’s role and expressed the view that a councillor had not abided by the code of conduct.
The Council responded to these comments with disappointment that the residents felt the way they did and it was stated that the issues about the Football Club had been brought to a committee the week before and had been listened to by Members.  The Mayor reminded the meeting of the procedures for making a complaint against a member and advised residents to contact the Clerk if they wished to take this further.  
A councillor thanked the resident who had donated a portable hearing loop to the Council; he could now hear well in meetings and would be attending regularly.  He wished it minuted that his previous absences had all been a consequence of his inability to hear in the chamber.    



	5
	Police Matters (87/2012-2013)
i) PCSO Ann Jeeves had provided a report on policing in Sandy which had been circulated before the meeting.  A resident asked for news about enforcement of the 20 mph speed limit in the High Street which had been raised at a previous meeting.  PCSO Jeeves confirmed that the 20 mph is enforceable and that since this was last discussed Special Constables have undertaken speed checks on Sunderland Road and issued some tickets.   The Mayor noted she had talked to Chief Constable Alf Hitchcock about the matter. A member asked whether reported criminal damage (CD) to windows should not sometimes be regarded as attempted burglary, PCSO Jeeves stressed that genuine attempted burglaries were not included in the CD category.  A member expressed his difficulties in making contact with the police team at Biggleswade and PCSO Jeeves agreed to ring him the next day.
ii) Council went on to consider a letter from Sgt Kidd about a proposal for future funding of PCSOs in Sandy by Sandy Town Council.  The Clerk had prepared a report for members on this subject and the Mayor referred to her report from her meeting with the Chief Constable.  The Mayor had been informed that if Bedfordshire Police were successful in securing a contract with G4S this would release fund which would obviate the proposed cuts.  PCSO Jeeves advised that her team had not been given this information and they were preparing for 40% cuts in April.   Following debate it was resolved to seek further information from Bedfordshire Police about what was intended, the costs and implications of the team.  It was further resolved to write to the new Police and Crime Commissioner to seek his views on the proposal.  Members expressed their support of the local PCSO team and stressed that any reticence about funding them was because of the principle involved not because they did not value their services. 


	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations (88/2012-2013)
It was resolved to receive the following sets of minutes and to approve the recommendations contained therein: 

i) Minutes of Community Services and Environment Committee on 29 October 2012 ( The Clerk informed members that the HLS income from the Riddy discussed in the minutes would be £700 per annum, ELS would be £220 per annum but no funds could be expected before Autumn 2013 because of processing backlogs.)
ii) Minutes Development Scrutiny Committee 15 October.  (Minutes of Development Scrutiny Committee on 5 November 2012 had been withdrawn as they were not ready for publication.)
iii) Minutes of Human Resources Sub-committee on 29 October 2012

iv) Minutes of the Policy, Finance & Resources Committee on 12 November 2012.


	7
	Draft Local Area Transport Plan for Biggleswade and Sandy (89/2012-2013)
A resident addressed Council about its response to CBC’s consultation on the refresh of the Local Area Transport Plan for Biggleswade and Sandy. He noted that he had received information from Central Bedfordshire Councillor Maudlin that morning and sought reassurance that STC members had received the same information at the same stage.  Having checked that Sandy Town Council had the same deadline for responses to the consultation as residents, the resident stated that the draft plan had not taken into account 227 letters which had been sent to CBC along with several other traffic consultations and documents which the resident felt to be relevant.  

It was put to Council that STC members did not have sufficient time or sufficient information to make an appropriate response to the consultation.  The resident commented that there were two factual errors in the report, firstly the Pegasus crossing on Potton Road and the joining of the nearby cycle paths was not noted secondly the footpaths planned on New Road were also not noted.  CBC had not taken account of traffic flows on New Road/Station Road (ie they had never been properly counted with the inclusion of potential new traffic to Tesco’s).  The CBC officer who had attended the public meeting on 30 October 2012 had not responded to residents questions by email as requested and for these (and other) reasons the plan should have gone back to the drawing board.  

The Mayor noted that Cllr Maudlin was away and so would not be able to respond in person.  Central Bedfordshire Councillors Aldis and Sheppard were present and responded to the resident’s comments.  It was stated that the 227 letters which the resident mentioned had been referred to in an email from the three ward members and attempts had been made to provide full and detailed answers to the points he had raised in that email.  A site meeting had previously been held with the resident and Highway Engineers and detailed responses to questions had also been provided as a consequence of that meeting.  The Pegasus crossing on Potton Road was installed by the former Bedfordshire County Council as part of national cycle route 12 and this route had been identified but not yet fully developed.  All of Stratford Road is a bridleway and for this reason a Pegasus crossing had been chosen.
A wide-ranging discussion followed which included detailed exploration of issues contained within the Freight Routing study prepared for CBC, the prevalence and routing problems of HGVs travelling through the town, the 20 mph speed limit in the High Street, problems with the junctions of the High Street, Station Road, Potton Road, Stratford Road and Swaden, problems with safe crossing of Station Road and the High Street, pedestrian crossings in the High Street and Station/New Road, safety of the junction between New Road and the A1 and the need for a no U-turn sign and for consideration of a mandatory no right turn sign for all or some vehicles leaving New Road, the need for continued improvements to New Road, parking problems in various parts of the town, improvements to footpaths, cycleways, bridleways,  problems with on road parking and the need for new bus stops.  The Council expressed support for initiatives which would promote walking and cycling rather than car use.  
It was resolved: to instruct the Clerk to prepare a response to the consultation based upon the discussion to be submitted to Central Bedfordshire Council before the deadline expired at 9.30 am on 26 November 2012.

(NB Copy in minute book.)


	8
	Finance Part I

Report on the planned purchase of The Old Chapel, Pleasant Place (90/2012-2013)
The Town Clerk had prepared a report based on instructions from Council about progress which had been made with the arrangements to purchase The Old Chapel in Pleasant Place Sandy.  
Two residents addressed the Council with their concerns regarding the planned acquisition.  The first speaker expressed his view that there was growing public concern at the potential council increase implicit in the proposal to purchase and questioned the council’s elected mandate for the project, the provision of adequate parking at the Old Chapel, the lack of an independent study to consider alternative options, the Council’s workload and lack of survey to test this.  He went on to challenge the information about utility costs in the report, questioned why no costings had been included for additional staff and asked why the Council was undertaking “expansionist plans” at a time of economic constraint.  The intention to consider a parish poll was mentioned.  A second speaker shared the views of the first and recounted his shock at the proposed acquisition and asserted that many people were equally shocked.  He felt the existing premises could be improved and this would be preferable and urged the Council to defer any decision making.  
The Mayor advised the members of the public present that the matter had been discussed many times since April 2012 and the Council had both taken advice and given careful consideration to the planned acquisition.  The increased workload of the staff was not the only consideration and the Old Chapel provided better and more suitable premises, car parking was available on the Market Square and in the Town Centre Car Park. The Mayor welcomed the decision to purchase which the Council had made in August 2012.
Council discussed the report before them and the Clerk answered any questions.  Members noted that the purchase of the building was capital rather than revenue expenditure and the view was expressed that the building would be an investment, both buildings had been valued by the District Valuation Office and members had carefully considered the purchase and would not seek to move outside the valuations contained therein.
Several members described the reasons for their voting decisions during the course of negotiating to buy the Chapel and views were expressed both for and against the acquisition of the building. In summary, the arguments against the acquisition were that the costs to the council tax payer outweighed the benefits whilst those who argued for the acquisition felt that the costs were compatible with the benefit to the community.  

It was noted that the voting records had been confidential whilst the negotiations were ongoing but these would now be made available to the public as the purchase had been agreed and would be included as an appendix to the report. 
The Mayor reminded members that the decision to proceed with the purchase had been made in August and the matter before the Council was to approve and adopt the report so that it could be submitted to CLG with the request for permission to borrow although this would not be done until planning permission for change of use of the Old Chapel had been obtained and the draft budget for 2012/13 was further developed.  
The proposed timetable for the acquisition was noted.

It was resolved: to approve the report subject to approval of change of use planning permission for the Old Chapel request leave to borrow from CLG as outlined in the report.
Estimates (91/2012-2013)
A draft budget for 2013/14 had been prepared and circulated to members of the Council prior to the meeting. 

The Clerk stressed that this was not a proposal but a first draft for consideration and discussion amongst members and a new draft would be prepared in advance of the Estimates meeting of Town Council on 17 December 2012.  Members were invited to provide as much feedback as possible to the Clerk.


	9
	Communications (92/2012-2013)
A report from the Town Clerk on arrangements for advertising in the Bulletin had been circulated in advance of the meeting.  The distribution problems experienced with this publication had been recognised and Council noted that new distributors had been appointed with effect from December 2012.  It was suggested that a supply of the Bulletin should be dropped at Seddington Nursery each month to assist residents of Beeston to secure a copy and members were asked to continue to notify the Clerk of any problems.  Despite distribution problems members considered that advertising in the magazine was a cost effective method of communicating with a large part of the Sandy community.

It was resolved: to renew the Council’s contract for a single full page advertisement in the bulletin for the next 12 months commencing in December 2012 at a cost of £3427.20 including VAT.


	10
	Community First (93/2012-2013)
Sandy Community First Panel had met to determine the distribution of grants on 6 November 2012 and a report and notifications of the decisions made had been circulated in advance of the meeting.
It was resolved: to receive the report from the Community First Panel and to note that the next meeting would be on 20 December 2012 at 10 am.


	11
	Jenkins Pavilion (94/2012-2013)
A report from the Clerk on the future of contractual arrangements for the management of Jenkins Pavilion had been circulated in advance of the meeting and this was discussed.  It was noted that additional information would be required to fully assess the value of the contract to the Council some of which would not be available until year end.
It was resolved:  to join with Central Bedfordshire Council in their procurement of a contract for management of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre from October 2013 onwards which would include bookings, day to day operations and management of the Jenkins Pavilion and bookings of the sports pitches on Sunderland Road. 

It was resolved: to continue with the existing management arrangement with Stevenage Leisure Ltd for the period 1 April 2013 to 30 September 2014 subject to negotiation of an acceptable management fee.


	12
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications (95/2012-2013)
It was resolved: to note the Mayor’s and Deputy Mayor’s engagements and communications for the preceding month as circulated in advance of the meeting.
The Mayor noted that she had received a group of letters from children at Laburnum Lower School who had been studying the Town Plan and expressed their views about the future of the town.  She had responded on behalf of the Town Council.
It was resolved: to write to congratulate Cllr Colin Osborne who had been nominated to be High Sheriff of Bedfordshire in 2014, and Lady Eroll who had been nominated for the year afterwards.  The Mayor advised that Cllr Osborne wished to keep news of his nomination low key until nearer the time of his period of office but members were very eager to congratulate Mr and Mrs Osborne.  
It was resolved: to suspend standing orders and to continue the meeting for a further 10 minutes to complete as much business as possible.


	13
	Reports from Representatives (96/2012-2013)
The Mayor had provided a written report on a positive meeting with Alistair Burt MP and the Chief Constable of Bedfordshire which she had mentioned earlier.  
It was resolved: to receive the report.

The Sandy Ward Central Bedfordshire Councillors had provided a written report on various items.  The Clerk drew attention to the Parish Council Conference to be held on 27 November which would include a workshop on tackling the problems of dog fouling.   

It was resolved: to receive the report.

Cllr Lunn reported that with the knowledge of the Mayor she had tendered her resignation as Town Council representative on the Village Hall management committee.  The Mayor noted that no replacement would be appointed at this time.

Cllr Lynch reported that Sandy Youth Club was doing well and had 15 volunteers, he would like to invite Mayor to attend a session.  
Cllr Lynch reported that Sandy Skating Association 2000 has now started fund raising and was holding a sleep out event from 8pm to 
8am on 22 December in the Market Square.  The Mayor was invited to attend to encourage those sleeping out.

Cllr Pettitt invited suggestions from members about specific (small scale) problems with potholes and pavements as he was holding a meeting with CBC in his capacity as Highways Representative for the Council in the next 10 days. 
The Mayor reminded members that reports from Representatives on Outside Bodies were preferred in writing for distribution before the meeting.



	14
	Christmas Arrangements (97/2012-2013)
The Clerk had circulated a proposal regarding Council opening hours for the Christmas period 2012.

It was resolved: to approve the proposal for Christmas opening as laid out in the Clerk’s report.  The TIC and the Council office would be closed to the public from 12 noon on Christmas Eve until 9 am on Wednesday 2 January 2012.  

The Mayor invited members attending Town Council on 17th December 2012 to stay on for a drink and Christmas cake afterwards.


	15
	Finance (98/2012-2013)
It was resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
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